

EXPLORING THE USE AND ADOPTION OF URINE DIVERTING DEHYDRATION TOILETS IN UMGABABA COMMUNITY IN ETHEKWINI MUNICIPALITY: THE EXPERIENCES OF COMMUNITY MEMBERS AND LEADERS

By

Thulisile Margaret Shange

216073228

Research Protocol HSS/0153/018M

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirement for the degree of Masters Health Promotion in the school of Applied Human Sciences in the College of Humanities, University of KwaZulu Natal

Supervisor: Dr Lydia Hangulu

Co-Supervisor: Prof. Olagoke Akintola

September 2021

DECLARATION

I hereby declare that this dissertation is my entirely my original work. Unless otherwise indicated in the text. All citation, references and borrowed ideas have been duly acknowledged. This dissertation has not been submitted to any other University for any degree or examination purposes.

Name: Thulisile Margaret Shange

Student Number: 216073228

Date 16 September 2021

DEDICATION

To begin with, I want to dedicate this research to God, my guiding light, and the only one who provided me with a clear vision along my personal, professional, and academic path. God, you have done it again, and again. In many ways you have showed me that You are truly the God of endless possibilities. Lord you have been the torch that direct my path. You always helped me when I needed it the most. Therefore, I give You all the Glory.

To my late mom, Nokufika maSima Mbhele, whose life circumstances inspired me in my chosen profession. Mommy, it has been ten years since you have left us, but no moment passes that I do not think of you, your smile, how you look at my face and know when I am sad. How you inquire if I am okay. Mommy, even though your journey was cut shot on this world due to your health, I miss you so much. I will always love you.

With my deepest love and appreciation to my soulmate, best friend, and husband, Khumbulani Frank Shange for his patience, love, encouragement, and tolerance during time of some emotional and frustrating times during the completion of my research. Thank you.

To my beloved and wonderful daughter, Minenhle Beneficent Shange, I thank you for your patience with me while I was struggling to maintain my work, family, and the completion of this research. My daughter, mommy is finally done.

To my aunt Thobeka Miriam Sima, my Mentor, I thank you for your encouragement, your endless love and support during my studies. Indeed, you are my inspiration.

ABSTRACT

Sanitation is the safe treatment and disposal of human faeces. Ensuring availability and sustainable management of sanitation for all is part of sustainable development goals- agenda 2030. Even though the adoption and use of UDDTs is low in eThekwini Municipality, most of these studies are quantitative in nature and have not been conducted in UMgababa community. Therefore, this study aimed at employing qualitative methods with the aim of exploring the problems associated with the adoption and use of UDDTs in UMgababa community from the perspective of community members and leaders. There were 15 participants in the study. All participants were chosen purposively. They were accessed using snowball sampling a technique that uses referrals. Semi- structured interviews and observations were utilized to get data from all participants. All interviews were guided by interview guide with open ended questions. The findings show that there was blame game regarding the installation of UDDTs by Ward councilor and area coordinators. Community members did not have an idea who was responsible for installing of the UDDTs Instead they linked such developments to the ANC which is a leading political party in South Africa. They also mention that they were not consulted about the UDDTs instead the development came as an announcement from the municipality. Training received regarding the use of UDDTs lasted for five minutes.

Community members resent the UDDTs adoption and use of UDDTs by community members. These results show that the government uses the top-down approach in designing interventions for the communities. These findings are important for policy makers to conduct an impact assessment and calls for prompt action to be taken to help address the lack of adequate adoption and use of UDDTs by the community members and ultimately improve the wellbeing of the people.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

God I am more than grateful for what you have done for me. First, you have kept me alive. Given me strength and resilience, and you surrounded me with positive people who helped me to archive this goal. My profound gratitude goes to the following people who played important roles in the completion of this study. I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor Dr Lydia Hangulu. Thank you for your patience, guidance and for everything you did to support me throughout the study words are insufficient to express my gratitude. Without you this research would not have been successful. Thank you so much for your patience.

To my Co-supervisor Professor Olagoke Akintola, Thank you for your invaluable guidance, support, patience, and motivation throughout the study. I would like to thank the National Research Foundation (NRF) for supporting my tuition and funding this study through Professor Olagoke Akintola.

I am gratefully obliged to my husband, Frank, my daughter Minenhle Shange and my aunt Thobeka Sima for their consistent prayers, support, sacrifices and words of encouragements you gave throughout this academic journey. To my colleagues, Nosipho Makhakhane, Thomas, and Dr Kemist Shumba, your contribution to the successful of this study is acknowledged. To my community members and leaders who participated in this study, Councillor Bhekumuzi Justice Thabethe, community coordinators, Bongani Mhlongo and Sipho Mbeko, eThekwini water and Sanitation department engineer Muntu your participation is acknowledged without your participation this study would not have been possible.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEDICATION	. iii
ABSTRACT	. iv
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	v
LIST OF FIGURES & TABLES	viii
CHAPTER ONE	1
INTRODUCTION OF THE STUDY	1
1.1 Introduction and background to the study	1
1.2 Problem statement	2
1.3 Purpose of the Study and Research Questions	2
1.4 The Objectives of the study:	2
1.5 The research questions	3
1.6 Structure of dissertation	3
CHAPTER TWO	4
LITERATURE REVIEW	4
2.1 Introduction	4
2.2 Sanitation prevalence	4
2.3 The importance of sanitation	5
2.4 Waterless Sanitation Systems	6
2.5 The history of UDDTS in South Africa	7
2.6 Facilitators and barriers to the adoption and use of UDDTS	8
2.7 Theoretical framework	9
2.7.1 Levels of the ecological system theory as applied to this study micro-level	12
2.7.1.2 The Exo-system	12
2.7.1.3 The Macro-system	12
CHAPTER THREE	14
METHODS	14
3.1 Study design	14
3.2 Study settings	14
3.3 Study participants and sampling	15
3.4 Data collection technique and tools	16
3.4.1 Semi structured interviews	16
3.4.2 Observations	16
3.5 Data collection procedure	17
3.6 Data analysis approach	17
3.7 Ethical considerations	18

3.7.1 Informed consent and confidentiality	18
3.9 Trustworthiness of the study	19
3.9.1 Credibility	19
3.9.2 Reflexivity	19
3.9.3 Transferability	19
CHAPTER 4	21
FINDINGS	21
4.1 Introduction	21
4.2 Experiences of community members and leaders regarding the adoption and use of uddts in uMgababa	25
4.2.1 Participant's knowledge of who constructed the UDDTs.	25
4.2.2 Community involvement regarding the construction of the UDDTS	26
4.2.3 Training received regarding the use of UDDTS	27
4.2.4 Usefulness of the training regarding the use of UDDTS	28
4.3 Facilitators for the Adoption and Use of UDDTS	29
4.3.1 of other options and for dignity	29
4.4 The barriers to adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa community	29
4.4.1 Bad design	29
4.4.2 The stench causing the breeding of flies	31
4.4.3 Poor maintenance of the toilets	31
4.4.4 Fear of being crime victims	33
4.4.5 Old Infrastructure Harbouring Creepy Creatures	34
4.5 Facilitators and barriers regarding the use and adoption of UDDTs and strategies used to deal with the challenges in uMgababa community	36
4.6 The barriers and reason for the community using the UDDTs	39
CHAPTER 5	41
DISCUSSION	41
5.1 Introduction	41
5.1.1 Experiences of community members and leaders regarding the adoption and use of UDD	TS 42
5.1.2 The meso, exo and macro-level	43
5.2 Facilitators regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs	43
5.2.1 The micro-level	43
5.2.1.1 The meso, exo and macro-level	43
5.3 Barriers to the adoption and use of UDDTs	44
5.3.1 The micro-level	44

5.3.2 The meso, exo and macro-level	44
5.4 Strategies used to address the barriers regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in UMgabal community	ba 45
5.4.1 The micro, meso, exo and macro-level	45
CHAPTER SIX	46
CONCLUSION, RECOMMENDATIONS AND LIMITATION OF THE STUDY	46
6.1 Recommendations for future study	46
6.2 Limitations of this study	46
6.3 Conclusion	46
REFERENCES	48
APPENDIX 1: INTRODUCTORY LETTER TO THE PARTICIPANTS	55
APPENDIX 2: CONSENT FORM	57
APPENDIX 3: INTERVIEW GUIDE FOR THE HOUSEHOLDS	58
APPENDIX 4: OBSERVATIONAL GUIDE OF THE UDDTS	60

LIST OF FIGURES & TABLES

Figure 2. 1: Ecological theory for human development (Bronfenbrenner, 1974)	11
Figure 2.2: Ecological systems theory as applied in this study	13
Figure 4.1: A metallic Bucket with sand	27
Figure 4.2: The side view of a pot & the aerial view of hole of the pot	30
Figure 4.3: A man removing the sludge from the vault inside the UDDT without proper Pl	PE32
Figure 4.4: A man removing the sludge from the vault the back of the UDDT without prop	jer
PPE	32
Figure 4.5: A man replacing the vault cover after barrying the sludge from the UDDT	32
Figure 4.6 The external appearance of the pit & the internal appearance of the pit	33
Figure 4.7: An old toilet structure for one community member	34

Table 4.1: Participant categories	21
Table 4.2: Socio- demographic characteristics of Community Members	22
Table 4.3 Summary of the themes and sub-theme	24

LIST OF ACRONYMES AND ABBREVIATIONS

UDDTS	Diverting Dry Toilets			
ANC	African National Congress			
WHO	World Health Organization			
UNICEF	United Nation Children's Fund			
JMP	Joint Monitoring Programme			
FBSAN	Free Basic Sanitation			
EWS	eThekwini Water and Sanitation			
САВ	Community Ablution Blocks			
VIPS	Ventilated Improved Pit Latrines -			
DWAF	White Paper on Basic Households' Sanitation			
EST	Ecological Systems Theory			

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION OF THE STUDY

1.1 Introduction and background to the study

Sanitation is the safe treatment and disposal of human faeces (Jarquin et al, 2016). Ensuring availability and sustainable management of sanitation for all is part of sustainable development goals agenda 2030 (WHO & UNICEF, 2017). According to a report by World Health Organization (WHO) and the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) Joint Monitoring Programme (2019), 6.6 billion people of the world's population, lack safely managed sanitation services. Sub-Saharan Africa is the mostly affected region. 31% of its population still using basic sanitation facilities such as flush or pour flush toilets/latrines to a piped sewer system, septic a pit latrine. 31% use unimproved sanitation facilities such as flush/pour flush to elsewhere (not into septic tank or sewer). Some still using pit latrines without slab, buckets, hanging toilet or hanging latrine, shared facilities. Moreover, some are still practicing open defecation (McMichael, 2017; WHO & UNICEF, 2020; Lancet, 2020; World Bank, 2020; Evans, Hueso, Johnston, Norman, Perez, Slay maker & Tremolet, 2017).

In South Africa 9.2 million households do not have access to improved sanitation and KwaZulu-Natal has the highest number of municipalities (mostly rural) without improved sanitation (Mudombi, 2020; Statistics South Africa, 2017). Furthermore, of all municipalities in the country, eThekwini Municipality has the second largest percentage of households without improved sanitation at 36% (Mudombi, 2020). To solve the sanitation crisis, the free sanitation policy mandates the government to provide free sanitation facilities to those who cannot afford (Tissington & Kate, 2011). Basic Sanitation in South Africa: A Guide to Legislation, Policy and Practice. Thus, the Urine Diverting Dehydrating Toilets (UDDTs) are the most affordable sanitation technologies that have been provided for free to households who live in peri- urban and rural communities. The UDDTs do not use any water and the faecal sludge recovered can be used for agriculture (Okem, Xulu, Tilley, Buckley, and Roma, 2013; Uddin, Muhandiki, Fukuda, Nakamura, and Sakai, 2012). This study aimed at exploring the problems associated with adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa community from the perspective of community members and leaders.

1.2 Problem statement

Adequate sanitation prevents the transmission of diseases such as diarrhea (Mara, Lane, Scott& Trouba, 2010), cholera, dysentery, hepatitis A, Typhoid, polio, (WHO & UNICEF, 2017; Roche, Bain, & Cumming, 2017), trachoma, soil transmitted helminthiases and schistosomiasis (WHO & Asante, 2021; Melese et al, 2008; Cook, 2008; Roma & Pugh, 2012). However, the adoption and the use of UDDTs is low in KwaZulu-Natal province particularly in eThekwini municipality due to lack of adequate knowledge about the use of urine and faecal sludge for agricultural purposes (Okem, Xulu, Tilley, Buckley & Roma, 2013). There is a lack of incentives obtained for harvesting urine and faecal sludge (Tilley, 2016). UDDTs are known to produce vaulting smells and they usually have malfunctioning pedestals (Roma, Philip, Buckley, Xulu, Scott, 2013). Additionally, the UDDTs fail to meet the social status of the users, and as such, households complain that they are culturally repulsive to use (Mkhize, Tailor, Udert, Gounden, & Buckley, 2017). Even though the adoption and use of UDDTs is low in eThekwini Municipality, most of these studies are quantitative in nature and have not been conducted in UMgababa community. Therefore, this study aimed at employing qualitative methods with the aim of exploring the problems associated with the adoption and use of UDDTs in UMgababa community from the perspective of community members and leaders. The findings from this study are a contribution to the body of literature on sanitation in low and middle-income countries. Furthermore, the findings are appropriate for policy makers who are responsible for implementing sanitation facilities within rural communities in South Africa.

1.3 Purpose of the Study and Research Questions

The main objective of this study is to explore the experiences of community members and leaders regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa community.

1.4 The Objectives of the study:

- 1. To explore the experiences of community members and leaders regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa community.
- 2. To understand the barriers and facilitators regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in UMgababa community.

- 3. To determine the causes of the barriers and facilitators regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa community.
- 4. To explore how the barriers are addressed regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa community.

1.5 The research questions

- 1. What are experiences of community members and leaders regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa?
- 2. What are the barriers and facilitators regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa community?
- 3. What are the causes of the barriers and facilitators regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa community?
- 4. How are the barriers addressed regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa community?

1.6 Structure of dissertation

This dissertation is divided in to six chapters.

Chapter one: introduces the study. Relevant study background information is provided. Outlines the research problem. The purpose and objectives of the research is stated, and the significance of the study is summarized.

Chapter two: Relevant literature to this study was reviewed.

Chapter three: outlines the study methodology. The sample, data collection, procedures, data analysis, and ethical considerations will be discussed in this chapter.

Chapter four: provides the findings of the study from the semi structured interviews and observations. These Semi structured interviews and observations are analyzed. And five steps of framework analysis by Ritchie & Spencer, 1994 was used to guide data analysis.

Chapter five: discussions of the results will be provided using the ecological system theory.

Chapter six: concludes this study discussing considerations.

CHAPTER TWO

LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Introduction

This study reviews the literature on sanitation starting by giving the sanitation prevalence: the importance of Sanitation, waterless sanitation systems, the history of UDDTs in South Africa, and the facilitators and barriers to the adoption and use of UDDTs prevalence.

2.2 Sanitation prevalence

Sanitation is the safe treatment and disposal of human faeces (Jarquin, Arnold, Munoz, Lopez, Cruellar, Thornton, & McCracken, 2016). Ensuring availability and sustainable management of sanitation for all is part of the sustainable developmental goals agenda 2030. According to the recent report by the World Health Organization (WHO) and the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) Joint Monitoring Programme (2019), 6.6 billion people of the world's population lack safely managed sanitation services. Of the 6.6 billion people, only 2.4 billion have access to basic improved sanitation (facilities which are not shared or are used by one household). Examples of such facilities include flush toilets, piped water sewer systems, septic tanks, flush/pour flush to pit latrine, ventilated improved pit latrines (VIPs), pit latrine with slab and composing toilets (WHO & UNICEF, 2019; Evans, Hueso, Jonhston, Norman, Perez, Slaymaker & Tremolet, 2017). Although 2.4 billion people have access to basic improved sanitation facilities, about 5.5 billion have sanitation facilities that are shared by more than one person. Furthermore, 2.0 billion people still lack basic sanitation facilities such as flush/pour flush to elsewhere (not into septic tank or sewer), pit latrine without slab, buckets, hanging toilet or hanging latrine, shared facilities, and open defecation (World Health Organization, 2019; McMichael, 2017). For example, it is reported that 673 million people still practice open defecation particularly in rural areas. Sub-Saharan Africa is the mostly affected region with 31% of its population still using basic sanitation facilities such as flush or pour flush toilets/latrines to a piped sewer system; septic tank or a pit latrine and 31% with unimproved sanitation facilities (WHO & UNICEF/ JMP 2019).

In South Africa, 76% of households nationally have access to improved sanitation. For example, 53% of households with improved sanitation use flush toilets that are either connected to the public sewerage or a local septic tank system, 15% of households use pit

toilets with ventilation pipe while 8% mainly use a combination of sanitation facilities such as the ecological and urine diversion toilets (WHO/UNICEF, 2019). Although there seems to be progress with sanitation in the country, there is still 4.1million households that do not have access to improved sanitation. For instance, 13.7% of households use pit latrines without ventilation pipes, 2.2% use the bucket system and 2.4% households do not have access to sanitation at all. Additionally, it is reported that, among the top 20 municipalities that are ranked with the highest and lowest access to improved sanitation in the country, 11 municipalities with the lowest number of households who have access to unimproved sanitation are in Kwa-Zulu Natal. In terms of the municipalities (B4) in the country, the rural municipalities (B4) are the most affected with 50.6% of households without improved sanitation and of all these municipalities, eThekwini municipality has the largest percentage of households without improved sanitation at 22.7%.

2.3 The importance of sanitation

Poor sanitation practices are responsible for transmitting diseases such as diarrhea. For example, it is estimated that 280 000 deaths resulting from diarrheal diseases are recorded annually (Mara, Lane, Scott, & Trouba, 2010). Additionally, poor sanitation practices also cause diseases such as cholera, dysentery, hepatitis A, typhoid, and polio (WHO & UNICEF, 2017; Roche, Bain, & Cumming, 2017). Furthermore, poor sanitation practices are responsible for high prevalence of tropical diseases such as trachoma, soil transmitted helminthiases and schistosomiasis which are transmitted through the oral faecal route (WHO & UNICEF, 2021; Asante, 2021; Roma & Pugh, 2012). Trachoma is an infection of the eyes which causes blindness (Phiri et al, 2017) while soil transmitted helminthiases is responsible for causing decreased and stunting growth in children (Albonico et al, 2006) and schistosomiasis causes cancer of the bladder (Hotez et al., 2006; Gall et al., 2017).

In South Africa, it is reported that 5.2 million people have schistosomiasis while those that have soil transmitted helminths are unknown. Nevertheless, approximately 3.2 million children require treatment for soil transmitted helminths (Molvik, Heiland, Zulu, Kleppa, Lillebo, Gounderson, & Venner, 2017). Adequate sanitation can decrease diarrhoea by 28% (Wolf, Ustun, Cumming, Bartram, Bonour, Cairncross &Fewtrell, 2014) and prevents the spread of diseases, improves the quality of life, and prevents mortalities particularly in children (Mara et al., 2010; Norman, Pedley & Takkouche 2010; Grimes et al., 2014). To

ensure adequate sanitation in low and middle-income countries including in South Africa, waterless sanitation systems are widely used to carter for the less privileged communities (Uddin, Muhandiki, Fukuda, Nakamura, and Sakai, 2012).

2.4 Waterless Sanitation Systems

The ventilated improved pit latrines (VIP) and the Urine Diversion Dehydration toilets (UDDTs) the most common waterless sanitation systems in low- and middle-income countries that are provided to poor households who live in peri urban and rural communities (Uddin etal, 2012). The VIPs are made of a solid top structure above the reinforced pit. The pit fills in about 12 to 16 years and the contents are removed either by households or by the sanitation sector (Chunga et al, 2016). In South Africa, VIPs are emptied by the municipality using the following methods: on-site disposal in a hole near the existing VIP only if there is sufficient ground space adjacent to the pit; using deep row entrenchment; using lime stabilization and disposal to solid landfill site; discharge into wastewater treatment/sewer or transportation to a specially developed process for dehydration and pasteurization. There are on-going pit emptying programmes by the municipality which allows for emptying of the VIPs every 5 years of which the contents/sludge are used as an agricultural soil remediant while households are responsible for operation and maintenance (Milojevik & Kwiatkowska, To improve on the VIPs, the UDDTs were designed to reduce the cost associated 2021). with emptying of the VIPs.

The UDDTs are designed with two separate vaults each with an elevated vent pipe, a cover slab, and a toilet housing with a door. The vaults separate the urine and faeces which makes the pathogens found in faeces inactive because the faeces dry up. The vaults are used one after the other, when one is full, it is covered using sand. The covering of the faeces using sand reduces contact with vectors like flies and rodents that can transmit disease causing pathogens to humans. When the vault is covered, it is then closed to desiccate using any desiccants including ash or dried leaves. Desiccants help to facilitate drying which render the pathogens inactive. The flies are trapped by a fly screen in the vent pipe which allows sunlight. The fly screen also prevents the flies from entering the vaults. The UDDTs take approximately 6 to 12 months to fill up depending on the size of the household. When one vault is closed for desiccated material from the closed vault is the sole responsibility of the households (Tshivhase, 2016). The benefits of using UDDTs is that urine and faecal sludge

recovered can be used for agriculture (Okem, Xulu, Tilley, Buckley, and Roma, 2013). In Kenya, UDDTs have been proven advantageous to households because their products are used as fertilizer on the farmlands (Uddin, Muhandiki, fukuda, Nakamura and Sakai, 2012).

2.5 The history of UDDTS in South Africa

South Africa in its National Development Plan envisions that all its citizens will have full and affordable access to water and sanitation by 2030. Consequently, it has promised the rollout of the required sanitation infrastructure for the poor households. Furthermore, the white paper on basic household sanitation (DWAF, 2001) places emphasis on providing basic sanitation at household level especially in areas that are in need. Moreover, the Strategic Framework for water Services (2003) was committed to providing basic sanitation facilities that are safe, reliable, and private and above all, it is committed to enable safe and appropriate treatment and removal of human waste in an environmentally safe manner. The Department of water and Sanitation (2016) is mandated to regulate the sanitation sector in the country and is responsible for planning, providing regional services and monitoring. Most importantly, the other regulations for sanitation are the White Paper on Water Supply and Sanitation (1994) ; the White Paper on a National Water Policy of South Africa (1997) and the White Paper on Basic Household Sanitation (2001). The goal of the government on sanitation is to increase the percentage of households with access to functional sanitation services to 90% by 2019 and to eliminate bucket sanitation in informal areas (South Africa statistics, 2017).

The free Basic Sanitation Policy (2000) promoted the provision of affordable sanitation services to households that are unable to pay for it. It also addresses the cost associated with the ongoing operation and maintenance of any type of sanitation system, ensuring ongoing hygiene and education. In support of this policy, the Free Basic Sanitation (FBSan) implementation strategy was adopted in 2009 to implement the policy. In line with the free sanitation policy, the 2016 statistics shows that municipalities around the country provided 10.9 million consumer units of basic indoor sanitation and sewer services and of these units, 3.3 million were free of charge. Despite this success, Tissington (2011) argues that the policy for free basic sanitation service works well for households who have money and are already connected to sewerage networks. This implied that the households in rural areas and informal settlement who could not afford were going to be left out. Because the provision of free sanitation was constraining the government, to make the free basic sanitation policy to work, it requires that the water services authorities ensure that the costs for providing the service are

covered by the local government equitable share or through cross subsidies and that the funds must be paid to the water service provider directly or to the households (Statistics South Africa, 2017). Thus, since 2001, to cater for the households in rural areas and informal settlement, the government provides free and basic sanitation services that are located outside the yards of households and include those that use water and the waterless sanitation. KwaZulu-Natal province has the highest number of municipalities with households whose sanitation facilities are outside the yard. In eThekwini municipality, outside sanitation facilities are provided by the eThekwini Water and Sanitation (EWS) sector.

The most common sanitation technologies that use water within the yards of households are the Community Ablution Blocks (CAB): they are mostly provided to households in informal settlements to cater for 75 dwellings per facility at a radius of 200m. These facilities use water to dispose of urine and faeces. They are connected to the existing sewer lines, and they consist of two modified converted shipping containers of which one is for males and the other for females. These CABs have two showers, three toilets' cubicles (and two urinals for males), two wash basins, two hand basins and two external laundry troughs. The CABs are provided for free and maintained by the municipality, a caretaker is hired and paid to work four hours per day. The municipality also provides toilet paper and all the cleaning materials. Other outside the yard facilities are the VIPs and UDDTs.

2.6 Facilitators and barriers to the adoption and use of UDDTS

It is believed that the main facilitators for adoption and use of specific sanitary facilities or technology are the constant need for its social acceptance and its ability to incorporate local knowledge (Chunga et al, 2016). Most sanitation systems are adopted and used if they meet the needs for privacy for example, Jenkins & Scott, (2007) contend that, most households especially in low-and-middle-income countries adopt sanitation facilities because they want something that is convenient, comfortable and that which protects them from danger such as snakes, pests, or rain. Additionally, Sahoo et al, (2015) found that sanitation facilities within households are known to reduce the risks of rape or attack that is experienced when using public ones, latrines, or the bush. Furthermore, sanitation facilities help the girls to practice adequate hygiene during menstruation and reduces their likelihood to miss school (Crankshaw, Strauss & Gumede, 2020). Knowledge regarding the use of specific sanitation facilities matters for instance, Trimmer et al, (2016) conducted a study in two primary schools in Uganda and found that, increased knowledge among primary school children about

the use and benefits of UDDTs reduced skepticisms and increased their adoption and use (Trimmer et al 2016).

There are various barriers to adoption and use of sanitation facilities including UDDTs for example in Rwanda, adoption, and use of most sanitation facilities in the country have been attributed to lack of faecal sludge management which is caused by the lack of government's ability to priotise sanitation, lack of clear sanitation policies, unclear responsibilities within the sanitation sector and lack of training for local professionals in this sector (Akumuntu et al, 2017). In South Africa particularly in KwaZuluNatal, the low adoption and usage of the UDDTs are attributed to the lack of adequate knowledge about the use of urine and faecal sludge for agricultural purposes (Okem, Xulu, Tilley, Buckley, and Roma, 2013), the revolting smells and malfunctioning of the pedestals (Roma et al, 2013), and the lack of incentives obtained for harvesting urine and faecal sludge (Tilley, 2016). Furthermore, adoption and use are low because households feel that such structures are built with poor quality materials thus, they are not prestigious compared to the use of flush toilets. Among the elderly populations, there is low use of UDDTs because such populations are traditionally used to using pit toilets and the idea of emptying the toilets is culturally repulsive to them (Mkhize et al, 2017). Furthermore, in a survey on the households that use toilets that are outside their dwelling within municipalities in South Africa, findings revealed that municipalities within KwaZulu-Natal province received the highest dissatisfaction rate. These municipalities include those in eDumbe (51.4%), Thembisile (47.0%), Mtubatuba and KwaDukuza.

2.7 Theoretical framework

This study was guided by the ecological systems theory (EST). This is a community model that was developed by Uri Bronfenbrenner, in 1970 as a theory of personal development. Bronfenbrenner believed that personal development is affected by everything in their surrounding environment (Bronfenbrenner, 1979). The EST has five different levels namely: Micro Systems, Mesosystems, Exosystem, Macro system, and Chronosystem (Bronfenbrenner, et al., 1979).

The microsystem level is a component of ecological environment in which the individual engages in the pattern of relationship and roles. The setting has unique physical characteristics and is proximal to the individual (Bronfenbrenner & Ceci, 1994). The microsystem setting is the direct environment to the individual were he or she has interactions

with family, friends, classmate, neighbors and all the people who have a direct contact with an individual and these are called the social agents. The theory states that the individual is not a mere recipient of the experiences received when socializing with the social agents but, the individual also contributes to the construction of the environment (Bronfenbrenner & Ceci, 1994).

The mesosystem level involves the relationships between the microsystems. This means that the individual's family experience may be related to the school experience. For example, if a child is neglected by his parents, he/she may have a low chance of developing a positive attitude toward the teachers. Also, this child may feel awkward in the presence of others and may resort to withdrawal from a group of classmates. This means that, in mesosystem level, the components of ecological environment represent relationship between two or more setting in which the developing individual engages in activities with others, such as home school, work, and home. The micro system is nested with this mesosystem (Bronfenbrenner et al., 1979).

(i)Exo-system level

This level considers patterns within an environment in which one is not a member and yet he/she is affected by what happens in that environment. This level has a distal causal effect (Bronfenbrenner, 1994). For example, a parent may face retrenchment at work, and this may affect the children's livelihood. For example, if a person lives in a monitored environment with high resources available that person will do well or behave moreover, the person will feel accomplished (Bronfenbrenner, 1994).

(ii) Macro system level

The Macro system setting is the actual culture of an individual, the cultural context involved the socio-economic status of the person and his family. His ethnicity or race and living in a still developing or third world country. For example, being born to a poor family makes a person work harder every day (Bronfenbrenner & Ceci, 1994).

(iii) The Chrono system level

The Chronosystem include the transitions and shifts in one's lifespan. This may also involve the socio-historical context that may influence a person. A classic example of this is how divorce as a major life transition may affect not only the couple's relationship but also their children 's behavior (Bronfenbrenner & Ceci, 1994). These levels are summarized in figure 1 below.



Figure 2. 1: Ecological theory for human development (Bronfenbrenner, 1974)

The ecological system theory has been applied by scholars, professionals, and therapist. They applied it to understand human behavior in different contexts (Bronfenbrenner et al., 1979). for example, Wissel (1996), used ecological system theory to develop a plan that can assist to resolve the stability of words of a person to prevent repetition (Sarkar et al., 2017). The theory has been used by Garvasi, Stephanie; Stephanens, Patric; Hua, Jessica (2015). They used the theory to understand the responses of various hosts of to an emerging pathogen in ecological community.

Furthermore, the EST has been used in Ecological psychology to study the influence of external forces on individuals (Barker, 1968; Burke & Barker, 2009). In behavioral health, the EST is used to investigate how contextual determinants of health such as socioeconomic, gender, and other social cultural influences add to individual behavioral health and wellbeing or its absence (Richard, 2011). Moreover, social workers use the theory to correct clinical biases towards individualistic therapeutic intervention (Wakefield, 1996). In Public health, the EST has been used to emphasize the linkages and relationships among multiple factors affecting Health (Sallies & Glanz, 2008; Coady & Lehmann, 2001). Finally, the EST has

been used by feminists to predict patriarchal systems in the community (Cody & Lehmann, 2001).

2.7.1 Levels of the ecological system theory as applied to this study micro-level

This study utilized four levels of influence: the micro, meso, exo and macro-systems levels. The sanitation facilities (the UDDTs) that are used in the community of uMgababa are found in microsystem level. These sanitation facilities within the communities can affect community members either positively or negatively. Hence the experiences regarding the use of UDDTs by community members at the micro-system level were explored.

2.7.1.1 The Meso-system

In relation to the meso-system level, the area coordinators are found on this level. They oversee overseeing community programs. Their experiences regarding the use of UDDTs were also explored.

2.7.1.2 The Exo-system

On the Exo-system level, are Ward councillors who are mediators between the government and the people, and they are also policymakers. Their experiences regarding the choice of sanitation facilities in uMgababa community were explored by asking them about their role and perspectives regarding the uses of UDDTs by community members.

2.7.1.3 The Macro-system

On the macro-system level is the Municipality level. Two officials from the municipality in charge of installation of UDDTs in uMgababa community were interviewed to understand their experiences regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs. All the levels are summarized in Figure 2 below.



Figure 2.2: Ecological systems theory as applied in this study

CHAPTER THREE

METHODS

3.1 Study design

Qualitative research is a form of enquiry that focusses on the way that people make sense of their experiences and the world in which they live (Creswell, 2014). According to Maxwell (1998), qualitative studies seek to understand: 1) the meaning of life experiences, 2) the context within which people act, and 3) the process by which the events or actions take place. This was an explorative qualitative study which aimed at understanding the meaning that individuals or groups ascribe to be human problems (Creswell, 2014). Thus, this study design was appropriate because it aimed at understanding, describing, and interpreting the phenomena as perceived by individual, group, and cultures. Explorative studies also focus on the "inside" view of the people involved in the research, their perceptions, meanings, interpretations (Holloway & Galvin, 2017) and it examines complex questions that can be impossible with quantitative methods (King, 1994). An explorative design was appropriate to give insights on the experiences of community members and leaders regarding the adoption and use of Urine Diverting Dehydration Toilets in uMgababa community. The explorative qualitative design also allowed the researcher to measure what was said or not said through noticing non-verbal variables like denial, defensiveness and disassociation which are presented unconsciously by the participants (Sansone et al., 2016).

3.2 Study settings

The study was conducted in uMgababa a low resource rural community which is serviced by eThekwini municipality. The residents are Zulu speaking people who survive on selling traditional beads and fruits, such as mangoes, bananas, avocadoes along the N2 freeway (Hagan, 1999). uMgababa has a river known as uMsimbazi that enters the Indian ocean that makes the whole community a semi -vocational place for tourists. Although people in uMgababa survive by selling fruits, they can send their children to school. The biggest challenge faced by uMgababa is unemployment of both youth and middle-aged residents. Most residents have matric, and some have tertiary qualifications. People at uMgababa lived in formal houses. Houses range from three, RDP Houses, big houses, double story houses and well as mansion houses. This change caused by people who came in numbers from townships and suburbs to UMgababa and built double story houses. Every house in the area has water

tap, electricity, and at least one person is employed in the household. The population number of uMgababa is more than 33,000 people (eThekwini Ward Map, 2017). The community experiences inadequate service delivery especially water and sanitation service. Most community members have illegal water connections as a way of coping with water shortages (eThekwini Ward Map, 2017). uMgababa has one ward, which is ward 98 and it is divided into 38 different tribal areas. The study was conducted in area 35 because it is the area that is mostly visited by the tourists. Area 35 has three high schools, one primary school and one clinic which provides health service the entire ward 98. The waterless sanitation facilities in area 35 are VIPs and UDDTs (eThekwini Ward Map, 2017). This study focused on the adoption and use of UDDTs from the perspective of community members and leaders.

3.3 Study participants and sampling

There were 15 participants in the study, one ward councillor, one official from the municipality in charge of sanitation programs in the community, two area coordinators and eleven community members as shown in Table 3. The ward councillor was chosen as a gatekeeper and provided referrals to the area coordinators. All participants were chosen purposively based on the following individual criteria (1) they were residents of ward 98 and living in area 35 within uMgababa community, (2) if they were residents who lived in the community for 6 months and more because residents with such number of time lived in the community were in a better position to provide more insights into the study about the adoption and use of UDDTs, (3) if residents owned the UDDTs and (4) if they were willing to participate in the study.

Purposive sampling is a sampling technique that qualitative researchers used to recruit participants who can provide a detailed information about the phenomenon under investigation. the researcher decides what need to be known and set out to find the participants who can and willing to provide information by virtue of knowledge or experience. this involved identification and selection of individuals who are proficient and well informed about the phenomenon of interest and willing to participate (Etikan, Abukar, Alkassim, 2016). All participants were accessed using snowball sampling. Snowball sampling is a technique that that uses referrals (Frank & Snijders, 1994). In this case, ward councillor provided list of the area coordinators who also provided list of potential participants.

3.4 Data collection technique and tools

Two data collection techniques were utilized:

3.4.1 Semi structured interviews

Semi- structured interviews were utilized to get data from all participants. Semi- structured interviews were appropriate because they allowed cross references between the interviewer and the participant. According to Welman (2009), semi- structured interviews also offer a flexible way of collecting data because they can be used with all age group and allow indepth probing on the issues of interest to the researcher. Semi structured interviews were relevant because they allow the researcher to compare the answers that are provided by various participants (Lamont, 2015). Semi- structured interviews also provided a platform for flexibility for original and unexpected issues that arose which the researcher explored in more detail with further questions (Pietkiewicz & Smith, 2014). Interviews were conducted in isiZulu the local language in the study area because this allowed the participants to freely express themselves in their own language (Patton, 2000). All interviews were facilitated by the researcher, a Zulu speaker. All interviews were guided by interview guide with open ended questions. Open-ended questions help with understanding how meaning is attached to processes and practices (McGuirk & O'Neill, 2016). Furthermore, open-ended questions give few fixed response options than close questions that allows respondents to convey understandings, experiences, opinions in their own style (McGuirk & O'Neill, 2016). With open-ended questions, the researcher can observe different themes that may be involved in certain experiences. Furthermore, the researcher can examine not only what the participant is saying but also how it was said (Sansone, Morf, & Panter, 2016). (See Appendix 3).

3.4.2 Observations

Observations were carried out to physically check the conditions of the UDDT's on the premises and the general surroundings of community members that participated in the study. All observations were guided by observation guide which contained a checklist of what was to be observed (see appendix 5). The researcher observed that some of the toilets have fallen doors. Some are without doors at all in such a way that community members used bed sheets to cover to doorway. Some have no roofs people. Others have no vent pipes. While others

have no fly screen on the vent pipe. The uddts have no pedestal cover. They also have a bad smell. They have no washing hand facility.

3.5 Data collection procedure

Prior to conducting the study, gatekeepers' permission was sought to conduct the study in the ward 98 area 35 from the ward councillor (See appendix 1). Ethical approval to conduct the study was already sought and received from the Human Social Sciences Ethics Committee. After the gatekeeper's and ethics approval were granted, area coordinators were identified to participate in the study. Area Coordinators then identified and recruited community members that met the study criteria. Data was collected and semi-structured interviews were used to get data from the participants. Semi- structured interviews were appropriate because they allowed cross references between the interviewer and the community members. Semi-structured interviews offered a flexible way of collecting data because they can be used to with all age group. it allows in dept probing on the issue of the interest to the researcher. Semi-structured interviews allowed the researcher to compare the answers that were provided by the various community members (Lamont, 2015). It provided a platform for flexibility for original and unexpected issues that arose which the researcher explored in more detail with further questions (Pietkiewicz & Smith, 2014).

3.6 Data analysis approach

All recorded data was transcribed from IsiZulu to English by the researcher. Transcribed data was analysed using five stages of framework analysis to describe and interpret what happened in a specific setting (Ritchie &Spencer,1994). These stages are: (a) Familiarization. (b) Identifying themes. (c) indexing. (d) Charting. (e) Mapping and Charting).

Familiarization was the process during which the researcher familiarized with the transcripts of the collected data. This was done for the researcher to gain an insight of the collected data (Ritchie & Spenser). The researcher fascinated in the data by listening to the audiotapes. She then familiarized herself by repeatedly reading the transcript of the data collected. Throughout this process the researcher was able to notice the key ideas and recurrent themes.

Second stage was identifying themes. The identifying stage was the process whereby a researcher allowed the data to dictate the themes and issues. She used the notes taken during familiarization stage to dictate those themes. Thus, allowing themes and the key issues to be dictated by data. The key issues and themes that have been expressed by participants formed

the basis of thematic framework that was used to filter and classify the data (Ritchie & Spencer, 1994).

Third stage was indexing. This was the process by which the researcher identified sections of the data that corresponded to a particular theme. All textual data corresponded to themes were identified. The numerical systems were used for the indexing references and annotated in the margin beside the text (Ritchie & Spencer, 1994).

Fourth stage was charting. Charting was the process whereby the specific pierce of data that was indexed in the previous stage arranged in chart of themes. In this stage, the data was lifted from its original textual context and placed in chart that consist of the headings and subheadings that were drawn during thematic framework (Ritchie & Lewis, 1994).

The fifth stage was Mapping and interpretation. This was a process whereby a researcher analyzed the key characteristics as presented in the chart. all data with the same features were put together to shape and interpret the data. All headings and subheadings were arranged in the manner that supposed to be the best in reporting the results of the research (Ritchie & Spencer, 1994).

3.7 Ethical considerations

The permission and ethical clearance for conducting this study was granted by the Ethics Committee of University of Kwa-Zulu Natal (HSS /0153/018M). Permission was obtained from key informants from ward 98 councillor, two area coordinators were contacted before conducting interviews. Participants were informed about the nature of the study. They were informed that participation is voluntary. They were allowed to withdraw at any time if they feel to do so without penalty. They were assured of confidentiality, for example use of pseudonyms. I requested permission to take photographs during the period of data collection. All interviews were conducted at community member's home. The interviews with Ward councillor, eThekwini municipality were conducted in their offices. Except for one coordinator who refused to be interviewed at all. All interviews were conducted in IsiZulu and later translated into English.

3.7.1 Informed consent and confidentiality

The aims of this study were explained to participants when they were approached, and they were asked to participate on a voluntary basis. Participants who were willing to participate were asked to sign an informed consent form. They were also told that they were free to

withdraw should they wish to do so. All participants were assured of confidentiality. This was achieved using pseudonyms and storage of audio recordings in the supervisor's office so that only the researcher, supervisor, and other members of the larger research team could access them if needed. Participants were informed from the beginning that they would not be given any remuneration that this study required their help through their provision of information about their experiences regarding the use and adoption of UDDTs in uMgababa community. Furthermore, they were informed that, the findings of this research could assist policy makers in designing intervention programs aimed at addressing the barriers regarding the use and adoption of UDDTs, infection control in home-based care organizations with HIV/AIDS patients.

3.9 Trustworthiness of the study

Accuracy in this study was achieved through credibility, dependability, confirmability, and transferability (Golafshan, 2003). To achieve dependability, I took careful consideration of the rules and conventions of qualitative methodology for example, all my research questions were clear and in line with the purpose of the research.

3.9.1 Credibility

Credibility means the truth value of this study. This was achieved through the description of rich data which was substantiated with direct quotes from the community members.

3.9.2 Reflexivity

The concept of reflexivity was used to achieve confirmability. This means that I was able to distinguish my own values from those of the community members. By documenting my own assumptions and biases that could influence the interpretation of the data. Thus, I was able to capture the community member's perspectives and experiences.

3.9.3 Transferability

Transferability means that the findings can be transferred to other respondents (Barbie & Mouton, 2004). The findings of this study reflect that the experiences of community members and leaders regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs at the time of the study was conducted. This information was collected from different community members in Ward 98 area 35 in uMgababa. Thus, the findings are an accurate representation of community members and

leaders in the context of the adoption and use of UDDTs. However, careful attention should be paid to contextual factors if the findings are to be transferred.

CHAPTER 4

FINDINGS

4.1 Introduction

The findings are presented under three broad themes identified from the data in response to the objectives. The first theme describes the experiences of community members and leaders regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa. The second theme explains the facilitators and barriers regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs and the third explains how the challenges regarding the adoptions of UDDTs are addresses in uMgababa community. All major themes are presented in bold, sub-themes are italised and the participants, verbatim responses are italised in quotes.

Table 4.1: Participant categories

	Categories	Area	Role in the community	
1	Councilor	Ward 98	To oversee community projects in the community	1
2	Area Coordinators	Ward 98	Overseeing programs and reporting all problems faced by the community to the Ward Councilor and Municipality	2
3	Community members	Ward 98, Area 35	Residents	10
4	eThekwini Municipal	eThekwini Municipal Water and Sanitation Civil Engineering Manager	To oversee water and sanitation projects in the community	2
TOTA L				15

Participant	Gender	Age	Years in	No. of	Occupation	Role in the
			occupati	house		community
			on	hold		
Community	Male	47 years	2 years	8	Ward 98	To oversee
member 1.					Councilor	community
						projects in
						the community
Community	Male	46 years	9 years	4	eThekwini	To oversee
member 2.					Municipal	water and
					engineer	sanitation
						projects in the
						community
Community	Mala	42	2 110000	7	Community	Overseeing
Community	Male	45	2 years	/	Community	Overseeing
member 3.		years			coordinator	programs and
						reporting
						problems faced
						by the
						community to
						the Ward 98
						councilor and
						Municipality
Community	male	49 years	1 year	8	Community	Overseeing
member 4.					coordinator	programs and
						reporting all
						problems faced
						by the
						community to
						the Ward 98
						Councilor and
		l				

Table 4.2: Socio- demographic characteristics of Community Members

						Municipality
Community	Male	43 years	9 years	5	eThekwini	Responsible
member 5					Municipality	for designing
					graphic	UDDTs
					designer	
			Years of			Owns a garden
			residenc			
			у			
Community	Female	68 years	30+	7	Pensioner	Yes
member 6.						
Community	Male	61 years	20 years	6	Pensioner	Yes
member 7.						
Community	Female	69 years	50+	9	Pensioner	Yes
member 8.			years			
Community	Male	68 years	30+	3	Pensioner	Yes
member 9.			years			
Community	Female	45	20+	9	Unemployed	Yes
member 10.						
Community	Male	59 years	59 years	9	Pensioner	Yes
member 11.						
Community	Female	42 years	20 years	4	Unemployed	No
member 12.						
Community	Female	29 years	6 years	12	phlebotomist	No
member 13.						
Community	Female	33 yeas	33 years	10	unemployed	No
member 14.						
Community	Male	17 years	30+	7	unemployed	No
member 15			years			
Total				-1		15

Table 4.3 Summary of the themes and sub-theme

Main theme	Sub-themes				
1 Experiences of community members and leaders regarding the	Participants' knowledge of who constructed the UDDTs				
adoption and use of	Community involvement with the construction of UDDTs				
	Training received regarding the use of UDDTs.				
	Usefulness of the training regarding the use of UDDTs Reality with adoption and use of UDDTs by				
2. Eacilitators regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs	community members				
	For dignity				
	The bad design of UDDTS with				
3. Barriers to the adoption and use of UDDTs.					
	The stench attracting flies.				
	Poor maintenance				
	Fear of being crime victims.				
	Fear of creepy creatures				
4.strategies used to address the barriers	In frequenting the toilets				
regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa community					

4.2 Experiences of community members and leaders regarding the adoption and use of uddts in uMgababa

To understand the experiences of the participants regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in their community, the community members provided various responses. These responses are grouped into the following sub-themes: Participants' views of who constructed the UDDTs, Community involvement with the construction of UDDTs, Training regarding the use of UDDTs, reality with adoption and use of UDDTs by community members. These themes are discussed in detail below:

4.2.1 Participant's knowledge of who constructed the UDDTs.

As part of South Africa's commitment of providing free and basic sanitation and water to the marginalized communities and prior to the installation of UDDTs in eThekwini municipality, majority of the rural areas were provided with ventilated improved pit latrines (VIPs) and 200-liter water tanks. The increased population within the municipality led to the expansion of the municipal boundaries to include all rural areas that were not previously serviced by the municipality which did not have water and sanitation infrastructure in 2000 (Community member 2, 2021). The expansion caused a sanitation backlog therefore, in the year 2003, the eThekwini Water and Sanitation Unit funded by the municipal infrastructure grant introduced the installation project of UDDTs. The UDDTs were introduced because they were seen as an appropriate and cost-effective technology for the topography of the rural areas within the municipality, to address the politics involved with land ownership that impeded the installation of waterborne sewer systems, and to help reduce the waterborne diseases among the population (Roma and Buckley, 2011).

All Area coordinators and the Ward Councillor confirmed that the municipality was responsible for installing the UDDTs. The ward councilor emphasized that all programs that are implemented in the communities are government funded projects which are implemented by every municipality based on the local budget (Community member 1). On the contrary, when the community members were asked to describe when the toilets were installed and who was responsible for their installation, majority of community members who have been residents in the community for more than ten years could not recall the exact time. instead, they estimated that they have been in existence for over 15 years. Furthermore, majority of the community members said that they have no idea who was responsible for the project, but

they assumed that the initiation of the project was by the African National Congress (ANC) which is the major ruling party in South Africa. One community member said:

'Even though I'm not certain of the exact time the UDDTs were installed... it has been years since we've had them... legally we know that it is the ANC that installs toilets because it is our party, but we do not know the particular person who initiated the project for sure!'[Community member 6]

4.2.2 Community involvement regarding the construction of the UDDTS

Community members that were present at the time of installation of the UDDTs said that they were not consulted or involved in the decision-making process. The majority said that they just received an announcement from the ward councilor who was serving at the time that their VIPs were going to be upgraded. Based on this announcement, the community members assumed that the upgrade meant the introduction of flush toilets to meet expectations and to address their needs because majority of population in the rural areas are elderly citizens. Unexpectedly, the participants reported that they were not bothered about the lack of participation or consultation with the installation process of UDDTs but instead, they expressed more disappointment in the nature of the upgrade that they received the UDDTs instead of flush toilets. The lack of transparency with the details of the nature of the toilets that the decision makers made to install UDDTs angered the community members. They felt disrespected and uncared for because their expectations were not met. One community member said:

'Most of us that lived here are old people and we cannot move up and down...We thought they were installing toilets that can be flushed...so we will not have to go outside the house to use the toilets...' [Community member 6]

To justify why the UDDTs were the best option for the community, the area coordinators said that they have no influence over the decisions that are made by government it is the Ward Councilors that are involved in the decision-making processes, and they liaise with government on behalf of the community. However, the Ward Councillor emphasized that although they have influence regarding developmental projects that take place in the communities which they serve, the final decision is made by the top government officials, and it is based on the
availability of funding as well as government's priority projects to be implemented. The councilor also explained that although the UDDTs were installed, he was not responsible for their recommendation, but his predecessor could have provided more information in this regard. He said:

'Yes! I am not the one who was serving at the time these toilets were installed but the recommendation was made to government through the municipality that, this community needs toilets. The government made its own decision and sent its own team to install the UDDTs. The job of a Councillor is just to see to it that the project is implemented and completed...we cannot not object...! [Community member1]

4.2.3 Training received regarding the use of UDDTS

The participants provided diverse responses regarding training that they received on how to use UDDTs. Firstly, community members who were already residents of the community and present during the installation reported that they received training. They also reported that the people that installed the UDDTs provided demonstrations that took less than five minutes and without proper details. They said that they were also given metallic buckets for fetching and storing clay as well as a plastic cups to use for pouring the clay into the toilet pot after defecation as shown in the picture



Figure 4.1: A metallic Bucket with sand

More importantly, they said that the installers explained how the toilets should be emptied and emphasized that emptying of the toilets is the responsibility of the municipality. One elderly woman said:

"The installers said that we should not use any newspapers or rags as toilet paper because such materials are not appropriate for such toilets. Then, with the buckets and cups which they gave us... they said that we should only pour a scoop of clay after defecation to keep flies away and to minimize the odor...they also told us that the municipality officials will be coming frequently to empty the toilets when they are full" [Community Member]

Secondly, the households who were not yet residents of the community at the time the UDDTs were installed said that they learnt how to use the toilets by observing what other residents were doing. A middle-aged participant commented:

"I was not there when they put these toilets, but I have seen how other people are using them, so I have the knowledge and I apply it" [Community member]

On the other hand, the Ward Councillor and Area Coordinators confirmed that all residents that were present at the time when the UDDTs were installed received training.

4.2.4 Usefulness of the training regarding the use of UDDTS

Participants had different perspectives concerning the usefulness of the training regarding the use of UDDTs. The Ward councillor and the area coordinators felt that the training is helping the community members to practice good hygiene and the lack of disease outbreaks in the community is an indicator that the training is useful to the community members. Community member 1 reported:

"I can say that the training is useful, and resident are practicing good hygiene because so far we have never had any disease outbreaks..." [community member 1]

Community members provided expressed their bad feelings. Majority of them felt angry about the nature of the toilets and has caused them to not appreciate the training. They reported that even though the training was provided, they practice good hygiene because it is their obligation, and it is for their own health and safety. One angry community member reported:

"You see! You cannot force something on me and then you claim victory over it... I already know how to practice hygiene!... there is nothing strange about the training that was provided to us...we already know that we must practice good hygiene! They just forced these toilets on us... because we are poor, and we do not have any other choice...what can we do! They just had to do simple demonstrations about these toilets and called it training!!!" [Community member 11] A few participants emphasized that even though the trainers reported that pouring clay after defecation minimizes the odor, their real experience is different in that, nothing changes, the odor persists and instead the toilets fill up quickly. One of the community members reported:

"...We pour the clay which causes the toilets to fill up easily and the odor still persist...there is nothing good about these toilets" [Community Member]

4.3 Facilitators for the Adoption and Use of UDDTS

4.3.1 of other options and for dignity

While the Ward Councillor and Area Coordinators boast of their ability to mediate between the community and government, they were convinced and feel proud that community members have successfully adopted the UDDTs. On the contrary, these feelings are not mutual with community members. The older population aged between 50 and 70 feel that adopting the UDDTs is inevitable because they do not have other alternatives and they fear encountering snakes or thugs in the bush while practicing open defecation. This population felt that they just use the toilets to maintain their dignity by hiding themselves from the public when defecating and urinating. A community member said:

".... What can we say? At least we have these toilets to hide ourselves from people even if we do not like them and they are not good at all..." [Older woman aged 67]

The middle-aged respondents aged between 30 and 50 reported that rather than adopting and using the UDDTs, they have found other alter alternatives such as open defecation in the bush or using public toilets which are flushable at the nearest shopping areas.

4.4 The barriers to adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa community

4.4.1 Bad design

Most community members are grateful that they have toilets. However, they do not find the design appealing. All community members explained that the pits are too open 'the holes' do not hide the faeces after defecating as shown in the pictures below.



Figure 4.2: The side view of a pot & the aerial view of hole of the pot

Such a situation makes the community members felt that their privacy is violated because the next person using the toilet after them can see and smell the faeces. The concerned community members said:

"...We are happy that we had these toilets installed for us, but they are so embarrassing to use because after using them, the next person will know you are from using them because they can see what you have left behind..." [Old woman aged 57]

"But let me say this... besides the fact that we clean them, they also get full very quickly and the seats aren't very appealing". [Old Woman aged 67]

Although the design of the toilets was made with good intentions, all community members complain that they are not suitable for children. For instance, the holes are too big, and this makes most of the children not to use the toilets for fear of falling in the hole.

"Aye this toilet is not good for the children. They have big holes children are afraid to use them because the toilet seats are too high, and the toilet seats holes are too big for the children. Children release themselves around the yard". [middle aged woman 33]

4.4.2 The stench causing the breeding of flies

Besides the repulsive design, all community members complained that the stench from the toilets is very offensive and makes the toilets difficult to use frequently. More so, the stench causes the breeding ground for flies. Because of the stench and flies, majority of the participants explained that they are demotivated to use the toilets and consequently infrequent them. One old woman revealed:

"... I end up not going to the toilet frequently because I get worried that if I go use the toilet, I will come out smelling like the toilet itself, even my clothes will have the smell and my yard and house flooded with flies..." [The old woman aged 59]

4.4.3 Poor maintenance of the toilets

Ideally, all UDDT users are supposed to use plant ash, lime or dry soil/earth as additives also known as bulking agents after defecation lowers the moisture content of the faeces. Particularly, using ash and lime lowers the moisture content enhances the drying process of the faeces, raises the pH and time for the pathogens to die. The used of additives helps to prevent the odor and flies. Considering that most community members are financially constrained to use ash or lime, they used soil/earth as additives and as a result, majority of the participants complained that the toilets fill up quickly and requires more manpower to remove the sludge from the vaults. The participants said that at the time of installation of the UDDTs, the municipality officials promised them that trained workers would be provided upon request to remove the sludge from the vaults for use as manure in their own gardens and to allow all UDDT users to continue to use the toilets. However, the municipality lacks manpower for this exercise to take place as such, the UDDT users are supposed to find their means of removing the sludge from the vaults.

The lack of willingness by the abled men and women in the community to remove the sludge from the vaults is a major setback for adequate maintenance of the UDDTs. Majority of the participants who are old pensioners and heads of their households are the most affected by the lack of manpower to remove the sludge. They explained that their households do not have abled men and women who can remove the sludge from the vaults. They are forced to source for manpower from drug users within the community who are desperate to make money who are willing to remove the sludge at a cost.



Figure 4.3: A man removing the sludge from the vault inside the UDDT without proper PPE



Figure 4.4: A man removing the sludge from the vault the back of the UDDT without proper PPE



Figure 4.5: A man replacing the vault cover after barrying the sludge from the UDDT

To deal with this challenge, the few community members who have decent houses and can afford flushable toilets, have connected flushable toilets within their homes. Unfortunately, the flushable toilets are illegally connected to municipal communal sewer lines which intern block and flood the environment becoming a nuisance in the community. Other community members resort to digging their own shallow pit latrines that are poorly maintained, block roads within the limited spaces in the community. The internal and external appearances are shown below as taken during observations.



Figure 4.6 The external appearance of the pit & the internal appearance of the pit

Most importantly community members who cannot afford flushable toilets nor digging their own pit latrines, they hire young men to dislodge the UDDT or dig pit for the new toilet for them.

4.4.4 Fear of being crime victims

Due to high crime rates in communities that takes even during the day, majority of the elderly women said that they fear using the UDDTs because they are afraid of crime. Considering that the toilets are located outside the house, it is impossible for them to use them in the night. To adapt to this challenge, the participants said that they wait to use the toilet in the morning and alternatively, use buckets to bath and for toileting especially during the night.

> "...Nature is what controls us! When it calls, you just must use the toilet...it is bad because we end up waiting till the morning because it is not safe to use these toilets in the night and we use buckets when we are really pressed even during the day...there are some thieves in this community, and they target you when you are going to the toilet...".

4.4.5 Old Infrastructure Harbouring Creepy Creatures

All participants complained that the toilets were made with cheap materials and as result, the structures have worn out causing the walls, pots, floor, and roofs to have cracks. The cracks on the roofs and walls cause leakages during rainy seasons and during the sunny seasons, the strong sun rays make the toilets unbearable to use. Furthermore, cracks on the floor harbors rats, creepy insects, and snakes. Below is an example of a structure taken during observations.



Figure 4.7: An old toilet structure for one community member

An old participant said:

"We are having problems..., when we want to use the toilets in the day or at night and decided it is not safe as there are rats which are followed by snakes. I end up not going to the toilets because I get worried and scared that a snake will come out of the hole..." [community member 11.

When asked how they maintain the toilets, they replied that they used to clean the toilet themselves, they used their hoers and shovels or spades when dislodged the UDDT. They used their own equipment when dislodged the UDDTs. However, late in 2017, the municipality came and offloaded in some areas of the community and in certain houses and clean the toilet. Participants indicated they were not sure whether municipal will come and clean again or not.

When asked about their experiences when offloaded the toilet, they mention that it was difficult in such a way that they did not even eat after they have offloaded the UDDT. Some elderly people used to hire some boys to offload for them and pay them.

"It was unpleasant, it was disgusting, and you can't even eat while they're cleaning the toilet. I would get sick because the smell would come to me, I would even take a dust mask and cover my face with it and I would put on a rain suit to prevent even a drop from getting onto me, I would work and that would be that. You would take care of your own toilet yourself before people had been hired to clean them.

They reported that the municipality is doing nothing except that they came once and clean the toilets after such a long time. One of the area coordinators confirmed that the municipality came for the first time to clean the toilets and that people were cleaning for themselves for a long time.

Community member 6: aye, the they- you see honestly speaking last year was the first time, it had been the first- time last year. A contract came to clean the toilets and people had been cleaning them themselves once the toilets would fill up, once they were to fill up people would be brave and open the back and clean it themselves.

Community member14: Aye, (doubting) the municipality only came once "when was that project" (asking herself) maybe it was last year. Municipal cleanse and dislodged all toilets from area.

Participants vary about who was responsible to clean the toilet. Others reported it was the responsibility of the municipality and others said it is their responsibility to clean the toilet. They said they have been cleaning these toilets since they have been installed some may be after six months others after two or three years, they clean it depending on the number of the family members. When the researcher asked the participants about what can be improved about these toilets the participants indicated that they need flushable toilets.

Community member 13: We are appealing to the government to install flushable toilets for us. We need flushable toilets the one which goes together with water, that after defecating it cleans and go.

Community members are not pleased about the UDDTs. When asked where the sludge taken to, they said they dug a hole behind the UDDT, pour sludge inside and close the hole when they have done. In the situation where the hole is shallow, the chicken came and remove the soil on top of the hole leaving the faeces outside the hole.

"You've dug a hole next to the toilet and then you move everything, you move everything, I have been removing waste all the time." [community member 6].

"I usually dig holes right next to the toilet so that it'll be closer when I have to offload the faeces, and I would pour it into the hole I dug myself." [community member 7].

Mmhmmm, then I would bury it with the sand I dug up, and the chickens would search for food and the faeces would resurface (laughing)

When the researcher asked how useful the sludge was the participants reported that it has no use. However, they were aware that it was a manure, but they do not or do not want to eat anything from that manure since they knew and aware that is their faeces.

"Aye my child I don't know how I would say this is useful, because if crops were to grow from the faecal matter, we wouldn't eat them as it is in an inappropriate place, it is something... It's just a place that has no use that is useless (laughing)..." [community member 8]

4.5 Facilitators and barriers regarding the use and adoption of UDDTs and strategies used to deal with the challenges in uMgababa community

For the researcher to explore the facilitators and barriers regarding the use and the adoption of UDDTs and to know the strategies they used to deal with the challenges in uMgababa, the researcher asked the participants about what challenges are they facing when using Urine diverting dry toilets. Participants came up with different perspectives about the use and adoption of the toilets. They said these toilets have bad odor and are easily get full.

Community member 1: sister, the problem we have with these toilets is that they smell.

Community member 9: aye, aye, aye they sometimes smell and you, and you (laughing) and you... can't even walk in the yard, you can't even walk in the yard the way it sometimes smells, the way that toilet smells.

Community member11: the problems I face with these toilets would be the odor which makes.

Others they perceive these toilets as poorly maintained. While others have the challenges of the toilet doors and pipes being stolen. Some participants complained that other community members do not know how to use these toilets.

Community member 14: as I said that its poor maintenance is a challenge, no, it's unclean shame aye.

Community member 15: Sabelo: the challenges are that when it is full is our duty to offload it, even though we are no longer using it.

Some participants complained saying that they are facing challenges of the stilling of the toilet doors. They said the stilling of the doors caused by the urge of buying woonga. The gang still the doors and sell them to the community to get money to buy woonga.

Community member 7: ayyeee.... I would say like the stealing of doors, it's like that you see, they usually steal doors, just like that.

Community member 12: not maybe they do have problems regarding doors, they say the toilet doors never last because they fall off, water goes into the toilets which makes it hard to want to clean the toilet, but the community cleans them regardless

There are participants who were saying that using UDDTs is a problem because if a bypassing person asking to use the toilet it is not easy to always tell the person to use sand because you do not know what he or she is going to do in the toilet. Also, there are some people who do not know how to use these toilets. They defecate in the area where they supposed to urinate on it.

Community member 12: the problem we face is that there are people who still don't know how to use these toilets, these toilets have a defecating seat as well as a urinating seat, others either don't pay attention and they defecate in the urinating seat.

When they were asked what the cause of these challenges is the participants perceive the stilling of the doors to be the lack of finance in the community and the bad odor to be the fact the faeces are loaded there and not been removed while others they are still confused about the course as they said they do not understand what the course is because some days you find toilet smelling on the other day is not smelling.

The participants who were complaining that toilets are smelling they perceived the bad odor as caused by different condition, such as:

Community member 6: it's caused by the fact that faecal matter is not being flushed away, and the smell travels to us.

Community member 14: Is that they don't clean here, what I say is this toilet has not been clean in a right way. The way of desludging is not a good way, or they do not kill it in a right way. The standard of the toilet is very low.

Community member 9: aye, I don't know sister, I wouldn't know (whispering). Some days it smells and others it doesn't (loudly). Some days it gets so bad (disgusted), some days it gets so bad. When you try walk in the yard, it's the only thing that you smell, nothing else

Those who have the challenge of the stealing of the toilet doors and seats argue that this action is cause by lack of finance in the community which lead to gang stars stealing.

Community member 7: the stealing of doors is caused by hobos. Hobos are these kids that smoke 'Woonga', when they want their next fix, they steal the... and including toilet doors, and they sell them to get what they want.

Some participants who were still confused about the cause of the bad odor argue that they are still confused about the course as they said they do not understand what the course is because some days you find toilet smelling on the other day is not smelling.

Community member 9: aye, I do not know sister, I wouldn't know (whispering). Some days it smells and others it doesn't (loudly). Some days it gets so bad (disgusted), some days it gets so bad. When you try walk in the yard, it's the only thing that you smell, nothing else.

When the researcher wanted to know the ways, they normally use to deal with these challenges the participants responded saying that they have accepted the conditions of UDDTs since they have nothing to do about their situations because of different reasons such as:

Community member 6: there's nothing you can do, you take Jay's fluid and dilute it with water and sprinkle it in the toilet just to try tone the smell down, or if you have ash, you pour it in and the smell decreases. Community member 7: (deep breaths) aye, there is no way, there is no way to deal with these challenges.

There is nothing I can do, what we're told to do is to pour sand, and I keep pouring sand not that this stops the odor, it does not.

When the researcher asked the participants how these challenges could be dealt with the participants answered and say that installing the flushable toilets will resolve the problem of bad odor

Community member 6: these problems would be eradicated by the installation of flushable toilets, yes, the problems would go away

Community member 11: in my own opinion I would say these toilets should fail, all of them should be demolished and we should have new ones installed, flushable ones.

Some they were saying that they need local coordinator who will coordinate between the community and water and sanitation specifically about the toilet problems.

Community member 14: that maybe they must lift their socks on maybe what should we do, or they must send people to coordinate with us to be coordinators like ancestors coordinating between you and God something like that. Since we do not know those who are in high positions, they must have their own assistants to coordinate between us and them and take our complaints that, hey, your people are crying with one, two, and three.

4.6 The barriers and reason for the community using the UDDTs

The researcher continued asking the participants if there are barriers which prevent community members from using the UDDTs, the respondents confirms that yes there are such times when they feel like not going to the toilet even if they are pressed. They fear for their safety. This is because firstly the toilet smells, secondly, it is outside it is not easy to go there especially at night because there are mice, snakes, and thugs. The participant said it is difficult to go to the toilet when it is raining, since some toilets have no doors, no proper roof.

Community member 9: yeah, you would not want to go because you know that if you went there, you would come back smelling like the toilet itself, you see, as if I was sitting in the faeces (laughing) but I was sitting...(laughing) you see what I mean, that's the problem we have, that's the problem we have.

When the researcher asked the participants if any action is there taken to remove the odor all respondents said no action has been taken accept that they saw people came in the morning few months ago to offload the toilets which they have no idea whether they will always come, or it was a once off thing.

Community member 9: no, there are no action been taken (angrily)

When the researcher asked the participants how best can these challenges be addressed? The participants replied saying that the best way is for the government to install the flushable toilets.

Community member 10: if the government were to give us flushable toilets, when they install toilets, we would be very grateful. The toilets are a problem, that is where we are still lacking. That is where we are still lacking because when they're flushed you can have water pipes connected to the house either through the back of the house or on the side, and know that your toilet is indoors, finish. You know that you will flush your toilet and that will be that. It would be raining outside, and you still must go outside, do you see, you see, when you come back you smell like a toilet (laughs)

Community member 1: we could have flushable toilets installed for us.

CHAPTER 5

DISCUSSION

5.1 Introduction

This study aimed at understanding the adoption and use of UDDTs in uMgababa community in eThekwini Municipality as experienced by community members and leaders. The study was guided by the Ecological System Theory (EST) of Personal Development by Uri Bronfenbrenner (Bronfenbrenner, 1979). The theory stipulates that, personal development is affected by everything surrounding the environment (Bronfenbrenner, 1979). The EST has five different levels namely: micro systems, mesosystems, Exosystem, macro system, and Chronosystem which are responsible for human or personal development (Bronfenbrenner, et al., 1979). In behavioral health, the EST is used to investigate how contextual determinants of health such as socioeconomic, gender, and other social cultural influences add to individual behavioral health and wellbeing of or its absence (Richard, 2011).

This study utilized four levels of influence of the EST: the micro, meso, exo and macrosystems levels which are discussed in detail in the theoretical framework chapter. As applied to this study, uMgababa community and its members belong to the micro-system level which is the first level of influence in shaping the behavior of people towards the adoption and use of UDDTs as the main sanitation facilities found in uMgababa community. The existence of UDDTs as sanitation facilities within uMgababa community can affect community members either positively by making them to adopt and use them effectively or, negatively the community members may choose not to adopt nor use the UDDTs.

Secondly, the area coordinators have been placed at the meso-system level which is the second level of influence. The area coordinators have been placed on this level because they oversee overseeing community programs hence, they are policy implementers who have power to influence the community members regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in the community. The experiences area coordinators regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs were also explored.

Thirdly, on the Exo-system level, are Ward councillors are policy makers who mediate between the government and the people of uMgababa community. Their experiences regarding implementing UDDTs as the best choice of sanitation facilities for community members in uMgababa community were explored. Lastly, on the macro-system level are two officials working at eThekwini Municipality level. The two municipality officials oversaw installing the UDDTs in uMgababa community. They were interviewed to understand their experiences regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs by the community members of uMgababa. Below is a figure that summarizes all level of influence and who is placed at each level.

5.1.1 Experiences of community members and leaders regarding the adoption and use of UDDTS

The micro-level: according to the EST this is the first level of influence of shaping human development or behavior in that, the individual is not a mere recipient of the experiences received when socializing with the social agents but, the individual also contributes to the construction of the environment (Bronfenbrenner & Ceci, 1994). As applied to this study, the community members belong to this level because they are the users of the UDDTs.

The community members revealed that UDDTs were a project initiative of the African National Congress (ANC) which is the ruling party in South Africa. These findings indicate that community members have an idea that government is responsible for community projects. However, it is intriguing that the community members were not consulted about the installation of UDDTs by the government instead, it came to their attention as an announcement. Furthermore, the training about the use of the UDDTs was more of a demonstration which lasted for five minutes. A lack of involvement and inadequate training angers the community members who are the users of the UDDTs and consequently, resent the UDDTs. These findings are consistent with the findings by Trimmer et al (2016) who stated that, when the users of a specific sanitation facility have adequate knowledge about it, they are likely to adopt and use them. Furthermore, Chunga and colleagues (et al, 2016) found that the main facilitators for adoption and use of specific sanitary facilities or technology is the constant need for its social acceptance and its ability to incorporate local knowledge. In this study because the users were not involved in the designing or implementation of the UDDTs, it could mean that UDDTs do not incorporate any local knowledge at all hence the reason why they are being resented by the community members. Resentment of UDDTs by the community members is an impediment to achieving sanitation for all as stipulated by the sustainable development goal number six.

5.1.2 The meso, exo and macro-level: the area coordinators at the meso-level, the ward councilors at the exo-level and the municipality officials at the macro levels are policy implementers who have the power of influence regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs by community members. Yet all these officials claim that they were not involved in the decision-making process for introducing UDDTs as an intervention to address inadequate sanitation in Umgababa. One can conclude that, there is a lack of consultation and engagement from the government and thus the government uses the top-down approach in designing interventions for the communities. Moreover, lack of feedback from the end-users about any intervention shows a lack of transparency on the part municipality. These nuances about the role of policy implementers who are community members, gives a limited picture of what really transpires in policy formulation by the government. These findings call for further exploration to establish the role of community leaders in policy formulation and implementation.

5.2 Facilitators regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs

5.2.1 The micro-level: community members explained that although they resent the UDDTs, they use them for the sake of dignity and for lack of other better options such as flushable toilets which they cannot afford to install by themselves. The issue is that community members need to be involved in decision making about them even though they are poor and have nothing. These findings are consistent with those found by Jenkins, & Scott, (2007) who found that community members from low- and middle-income countries are likely to adopt sanitation facilities for privacy. The use of UDDTs for dignity and lack of better options is an indicative for a need to be involved and be heard.

These findings call for further investigations to understand the exact procedures and how such procedures are followed with issues relating to community engagement when implementing sanitation interventions.

5.2.1.1 The meso, exo and macro-level: the area coordinators at the Meso-level, the ward Councillor at the exo-level and the municipality officials at the macro level attributed the use of UDDTs by the community members to the training that was given to the community members. Such claims from the policy implementers may seem like a positive response to a common eye yet it shows that that there are no mechanisms in place that help to get feedback from the community members about the adoption and use of UDDTs. A lack of consultation

and engagement from the end users of an interventions contributes to wrong policy decisions by the policy makers which defies the processes involved for interventions to work. Moreover, lack of feedback from the end users about any intervention shows lack of transparency on the part of the municipal. Such claimed victories can cause the policy makers to spend money unnecessarily to end up designing interventions that do not address the real and intended health issues within communities.

These findings suggest that there is a need to investigate further on the evaluation processes involved in selection of the specific sanitation interventions such as the UDDTs for communities.

5.3 Barriers to the adoption and use of UDDTs

5.3.1 The micro-level: the finding of this study shows that community members have valid concerns on the quality of sanitation and ablution. Their concerns are very clear as they are expected modern sanitation services. They infect reject them but use them out of necessity.

More importantly, the training regarding how to use the UDDTs, was only a demonstration of which at the end of it, they were told that all the maintenance and emptying of the sludge was a responsibility of the municipality. Evidently, all the barriers emanate from a lack of involvement by the policy makers to get the buy in of the community members and to establish the social appropriateness of the UDDTs as a technology for Umgababa members. Findings about failure to adequately train the community members about the use of urine and the sludge from the UDDTs, and failure to establish the cultural inappropriateness of sanitation facilities for the users by the policy makers and implementers is consistent with the findings by Akumuntu et al, (2017)

5.3.2 The meso, exo and macro-level: The area coordinators, the ward Councillor and the municipality officials were adamant that the UDDTs have been adopted but they are not liked by community members. It is possible that such claims are because of denial of what is really happening on the ground by community members. Alternatively, these claims could be more political especially that all the positions of these policy implementers have political inclination. It is an area that needs to be investigated further to determine the influence of political inclination and implementation of community interventions.

5.4 Strategies used to address the barriers regarding the adoption and use of UDDTs in UMgababa community

5.4.1 The micro, meso, exo and macro-level: The coping strategies were more on the micro-level by the community members who revealed that despite all the challenges that they face with adopting and using the UDDTs: the bad design of UDDTs; the stench which consequently attract flies; poor maintenance; fear of being victims' crime and fear of creepy creatures like the snakes, they end up paying young men to empty the sludge which is expensive for them. Moreover, because the UDDTs are in bad condition, they are disgusting to use hence majority of the community members do not use the toilets regularly. The finding that community members do not use the toilets regularly is new and have consequences. For example, not using the toilet regularly could cause constipation which consequently cause other health problems. More importantly, this could cause open defecation by community members. We have learned that Access to adequate sanitation prevents various diseases. To mention some; diarrhoea (Mara, Lane, Scott, & Trouba, 2010). Cholera, dysentery, hepatitis A, typhoid, and polio (WHO & UNICEF, 2017; Roche, Bain, & Cumming, 2017). Moreover, that access to sanitation reduce Tropical diseases. Those diseases are transmitted through oral faecal route. These are trachoma. secondly, soil transmitted helminthiases. And thirdly, schistosomiasis (Resnikoff, et al. 2004; Emersonet al., 2004; Melese et al, 2008; Cook, 2008; Roma, E., & Pugh, I. (2012). We also learned that the above diseases cause different sicknesses in people. Trachoma, an infection of the eyes cause blindness (Phiri et al, 2017). Soil transmitted helminthiases is responsible for causing decreased and stunting growth in children (Albonico et al, 2006). And that schistosomiasis cause cancer of the bladder (Hotez et al., 2006; Gall et al., 2017). These findings are important for policy makers to conduct an impact assessment. Therefore, prompt action needs to be taken to help address the lack of adequate adoption and use of UDDTs by the community members and ultimately improve the wellbeing of community members.

CHAPTER SIX

CONCLUSION, RECOMMENDATIONS AND LIMITATION OF THE STUDY

6.1 Recommendations for future study

The issues around UDDTs are varied. To create accurate policy, there is a need to further explore these issues. Further studies could be conducted on the broader aspect of community needs and policy makers with regards sanitation systems. Moreover, specific sanitation system desirable by community members. Therefore, investigations to understand the exact procedures and how such procedures are followed with issues relating to community engagement when implementing sanitation interventions is needed. Furthermore, Mechanisms for engagement from the community members about the use and adoption of UDDTS is also needed. This will help the government to avoid making wrong policy decisions by the policy makers. Moreover, the area needs to be investigated further to determine the influence of political inclination and implementation of community interventions.

6.2 Limitations of this study

The limitation of the study is that this was a qualitative study with the sample of only few community members. Therefore, care should be taken in generalizing these findings to another context. Also, all community members were accessed through snowball sampling, a technique that uses referrals hence create a room for bias in that Ward councilor and area coordinators might have suggested community members they have relationship with.

6.3 Conclusion

Although the area coordinators, the ward Councillor and the Municipality officials are policy implementers who can potentially influence the adoption and use of UDDTs by community members, the fact that all these officials claim that they were not involved in the decision making process for introducing UDDTs in uMgababa, one can conclude that, the government does not take into consideration about the feelings of the end users of interventions These findings call for further investigations to establish the role of community leaders in policy formulation and implementation.

The use of UDDTs for dignity and lack of better options is a cry for help and a need to be involved and be heard. Therefore, investigations to understand the exact procedures and how such procedures are followed with issues relating to community engagement when implementing sanitation interventions is needed. Furthermore, Mechanisms for engagement from the community members about the use and adoption of UDDTS is also needed. This will

help the government to avoid making wrong policy decisions by the policy makers. Besides, lack of feedback from the end users about any intervention shows lack of transparency and unethical breaching the right of citizens to informed consent. Such claimed victories can cause the policy makers to spend money unnecessarily to end up designing interventions that do not address the real and intended health issues within communities. Therefore, a need to investigate further on the evaluation processes involved for specific sanitation interventions such as the UDDTs is necessary.

All the barriers from the findings emanate from a lack of involvement by the policy makers to get the buy in of the community members and to establish the cultural appropriateness of the UDDTs as a technology for Umgababa members. The area coordinators, the ward Councilor and the municipality officials were adamant that the main barrier to low adoption and use of UDDTs in Umgababa is due to bad attitudes of community members. It is possible that such claims are because of denial of what is really happening on the ground by community members. Alternatively, these claims could be more political especially that all the positions of these policy implementers have political inclination. It is an area that needs to be investigated further to determine the influence of political inclination and implementation of community interventions.

These findings are important for policy makers to conduct an impact assessment and calls for prompt action to be taken to help address the lack of adequate adoption and use of UDDTs by the community members and ultimately improve the wellbeing of the people.

REFERENCES

- Akumuntu, J. B., Wehn, U., Mulenga, M., & Brdjanovic, D. (2017). Enabling the sustainable Faecal Sludge Management service delivery chain—A case study of dense settlements in Kigali, Rwanda. International journal of hygiene and environmental health, 220(6), 960–973.
- Albonico, M., Montresor, A., Crompton, D. W. T., & Savioli, L. (2006). Intervention for the control of soil transmitted helminthiasis in the community. Advances in parasitology, 61, 311–348.
- Bronfenbrenner, U., & Condry Jr, J. C. (1970). Two worlds of childhood: US and USSR.
- Bronfenbrenner, U. (1979). The ecology of human development. Harvard university press.
- Bronfenbrenner, U., & Ceci, S. J. (1994). Nature nurture reconceptualized in developmental perspective: A bioecological model. Psychological review, 101(4), 568.
- Burke, N. J., Joseph, G., Pasick, R. J., & Barker, J. C. (2009). Theorizing social context: Rethinking behavioral theory. Health Education & Behavior, 36(5_suppl), 55S¬70S.
- Chunga, R. (2016). The Drivers of Demand for Ecological Sanitation & Barriers Affecting its Adoption in Low-income and High Population Density Urban Areas (Doctoral dissertation, London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine).
- Chunga, R. M., Ensink, J. H., Jenkins, M. W., & Brown, J. (2016). Adopt or adapt: Sanitation technology choices in urbanizing Malawi. PloS one, 11(8), e0161262.
- Cook, J. A. (2008). Eliminating blinding trachoma. New England Journal of Medicine, 358(17), 1777¬1779.
- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2017). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches. Sage publications.
- Day, R., Abrahams, P., Bateman, M., Beale, T., Clottey, V., Cock, M., ... & Gomez, J. (2017). Fall armyworm: impacts and implications for Africa. Outlooks on Pest Management, 28(5), 196–201.
- DWAF (2001). White Paper on Basic Household Sanitation. Government Printer Pretoria, South Africa.

- DWAF (1994). White Paper on water supply and Sanitation. Government Printers, Pretoria, South Africa
- DWAF. (2003) Strategic Framework for water Services. Government Printers, Pretoria, South Africa
- Emerson, P. M., Lindsay, S. W., Alexander, N., Bah, M., Dibba, S. M., Faal, H. B., ... & Bailey, R. L. (2004). Role of flies and provision of latrines in trachoma control: cluster-randomised controlled trial. The Lancet, 363(9415), 1093-1098.
- Evans, B., Hueso, A., Johnston, R., Norman, G., Pérez, E., Slaymaker, T., & Trémolet, S. (2017). Limited services? The role of shared sanitation in the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development.
- Frank, O., & Snijders, T. (1994). Estimating the size of hidden populations using snowball sampling. Journal of Official Statistics, 10(1), 53.
- Gounden, T., Pfaff, B., Macleod, N., & Buckley, C. (2006, November). Provision of free sustainable basic sanitation: the Durban experience. In 32nd WEDC International Conference, Sustainable Development of Water Resources, Water Supply and Environmental Sanitation, Colombo.
- Gounden et al, 2006; Roma, Philp, Xulu & Scott, 2013
- Holloway, I., & Galvin, K. (2016). Qualitative research in nursing and healthcare. John Wiley & Sons.
- Hotez, P. J., Bundy, D. A., Beegle, K., Brooker, S., Drake, L., de Silva, N., ... & Chow, J. (2006). Helminth infections: soil transmitted helminth infections and schistosomiasis. In Disease Control Priorities in Developing Countries. 2nd edition. The International Bank for Reconstruction and Development/The World Bank.
- Hotez, P. J., Bundy, D. A., Beegle, K., Brooker, S., Drake, L., de Silva, N., ... & Chow, J. (2006). Helminth infections: soil transmitted helminth infections and schistosomiasis. In Disease Control Priorities in Developing Countries. 2nd edition. The International Bank for Reconstruction and Development/The World Bank.
- Hulland, K. R., Chase, R. P., Caruso, B. A., Swain, R., Biswal, B., Sahoo, K. C., ... & Dreibelbis, R. (2015). Sanitation, stress, and life stage: a systematic data collection study among women in Odisha, India. PloS one, 10(11), e0141883.

- Jarquin, C., Arnold, B. F., Muñoz, F., Lopez, B., Cuéllar, V. M., Thornton, A., ... & McCracken, J. P. (2016). Population density, poor sanitation, and enteric infections in Nueva Santa Rosa, Guatemala. The American journal of tropical medicine and hygiene, 94(4), 912–919.
- Jenkins, M. W., & Scott, B. (2007). Behavioral indicators of household decision¬ making and demand for sanitation and potential gains from social marketing in Ghana. Social science & medicine, 64(12), 2427¬2442.
- King, G., Keohane, R. O., & Verba, S. (1994). Designing social inquiry: Scientific inference in qualitative research. Princeton university press.
- Lamont, M., Silva, G. M., Welburn, J., Guetzkow, J., Mizrachi, N., Herzog, H., & Reis, E. (2016). Getting respect: Responding to stigma and discrimination in the United States, Brazil, and Israel. Princeton University Press.
- Lehohla, P. (2017). The state of basic service delivery in South Africa: In¬depth analysis of the Community Survey 2016 data: Technical Report. Report 03¬01¬22. Pretoria: Statistics South Africa. Accessed from web:(http://www.statssa.gov.za/publications/Report%2003¬01¬22/Report%2003¬01¬2220 16.pdf
- Lehohla, P. (2017). The state of basic service delivery in South Africa: In¬depth analysis of the Community Survey 2016 data: Technical Report. Report 03¬01¬22. Pretoria: Statistics South Africa. Accessed from web:(http://www.statssa.gov.za/publications/Report%2003¬01¬22/Report%2003¬01¬

222016.pdf)

- Mahon, T., & Fernandes, M. (2010). Menstrual hygiene in South Asia: a neglected issue for WASH (water, sanitation, and hygiene) programmes. Gender & Development,18(1), 99¬113.
- Mara, D., Lane, J., Scott, B., & Trouba, D. (2010). Sanitation and health. PLoS Med, 7(11), e1000363.
- McGuirk, P. M., & O'Neill, P. (2016). Using questionnaires in qualitative human geography.
- McMichael, C. (2017). Toilet Talk: Eliminating Open Defecation and Improved Sanitation in Nepal. Medical Anthropology, (just accepted).

- Melese, M., Alemayehu, W., Lakew, T., Yi, E., House, J., Chidambaram, J. D., ... & Porco, T. C. (2008). Comparison of annual and biannual mass antibiotic administration for elimination of infectious trachoma. Jama, 299(7), 778–784.
- Milojevic, N.; Cydzik- Kwiatkowska, A. Agricultural Use of Sewage Sludge as a Threat of Microplastic (MP) Spread in the Environment and the Role of Governance. Energies 2021, 14, 6293. https://doi.org/10.3390/en14196293
- Mkhize, N. N. (2017). Promoting sanitation and nutrient recovery through urine separation: the role of health and hygiene education in the acceptance, utilization, and maintenance of Urine Diversion Toilets (UDDT) in rural communities of KwaZulu-Natal (KZN) (Doctoral dissertation).
- Mkhize, N., Taylor, M., Udert, K. M., Gounden, T. G., & Buckley, C. A. (2017). Urine diversion dry toilets in eThekwini Municipality, South Africa: acceptance, use and maintenance through users' eyes. Journal of Water Sanitation and Hygiene for Development, 7(1), 111¬120.
- Molvik, M., Heiland, E., Zulu, S. G., Kleppa, E., Lillebo, K., Gundersen, S. G., ... & Vennervald, B. J. (2017). Co-infection with Schistosoma haematobium and soil-transmitted helminths in rural South Africa. South African Journal of Science, 113(3-4), 1–6.
- Müller, I., Gall, S., Beyleveld, L., Gerber, M., Pühse, U., Du Randt, R., ... & Utzinger, J. (2017). Shrinking risk profiles after deworming of children in Port Elizabeth, South Africa, with special reference to Ascaris lumbricoides and Trichuris trichiura. Geospatial Health, 12(2), 601.
- Okem, A. E., Xulu, S., Tilley, E., Buckley, C., & Roma, E. (2013). Assessing perceptions and willingness to use urine in agriculture: A case study from rural areas of eThekwini Municipality, South Africa. Journal of Water Sanitation and Hygiene for Development, 3(4), 582–591.
- Patton, M. Q. (2000). Overview: language matters. New directions for evaluation, 2000(86), 5-16.
- Phiri, I., Manangazira, P., Macleod, C. K., Mduluza, T., Dhobbie, T., Chaora, S. G., ... & Bare, P. (2018). The burden of and risk factors for trachoma in selected districts of

Zimbabwe: results of 16 population¬based prevalence surveys. Ophthalmic epidemiology, 25(sup1), 181¬191.

- Pietkiewicz, I., & Smith, J. A. (2014). A practical guide to using interpretative phenomenological analysis in qualitative research psychology. Psychological Journal, 20(1), 7¬14.
- Resnikoff, S., Pascolini, D., Etya'Ale, D., Kocur, I., Pararajasegaram, R., Pokharel, G. P., & Mariotti, S. P. (2004). Global data on visual impairment in the year 2002.
- Bulletin of the world health organization, 82, 844–851.
- Richard, L., Gauvin, L., & Raine, K. (2011). Ecological models revisited: their uses and evolution in health promotion over two decades. Annual review of public health, 32, 307–326.
- Ritchie, J., Lewis, J., Nicholls, C. M., & Ormston, R. (Eds.). (2013). Qualitative research practice: A guide for social science students and researchers. Sage.
- Ritchie, J., Spencer, L., & O'Connor, W. (2003). Carrying out qualitative analysis.
- Qualitative research practice: A guide for social science students and researchers, 1.
- Roche, R., Bain, R., & Cumming, O. (2017). A long way to go-Estimates of combined water, sanitation, and hygiene coverage for 25 sub-Saharan African countries. PloS one, 12(2), e0171783.
- Roma, E., Philp, K., Buckley, C., Xulu, S., & Scott, D. (2013). User perceptions of urine diversion dehydration toilets: Experiences from a cross-sectional study in eThekwini Municipality. Water Sa, 39(2), 302–312.
- Roma, E., & Pugh, I. (2012). Toilets for health.
- Sahoo, K. C., Hulland, K. R., Caruso, B. A., Swain, R., Freeman, M. C., Panigrahi, P., & Dreibelbis, R. (2015). Sanitation related psychosocial stress: a grounded theory study of women across the life course in Odisha, India. Social Science & Medicine, 139, 80¬89.
- Sallis, J., Owen, N., & & Fisher, E. (2008). Ecological Models of Behavioral Health. Karen Glanz, B.K. Rimmer, K. Viswanath, (Eds), Health Behavior and Health Education: Theory, Research, and Practice (pp. 465–486.) Jossey–Bass: San Francisco

- Sansone, C., Morf, C. C., & Panter, A. T. (Eds.). (2004). The Sage handbook of methods in social psychology. Sage.
- Sarkar, M., Hur, S., & Sarkar, B. (2017). Effects of Variable Production Rate and Time¬Dependent Holding Cost for Complementary Products in Supply Chain Model. Mathematical Problems in Engineering, 1¬13. doi:10.1155/2017/2825103 Statistics South Africa 2017.
- Tilley, E. (2016). Cost-effectiveness and community impacts of two urine collection programs in rural South Africa. Environmental Science: Water Research & Technology, 2(2), 320–335.
- Tissington, Kate. (2011). Basic Sanitation in South Africa: A Guide to Legislation, Policy and Practice.
- Trimmer, J. T., Nakyanjo, N., Sekubugu, R., Sklar, M., Mihelcic, J. R., & Ergas, S. J. (2016). Estimation of Ascaris lumbricoides egg inactivation by free ammonia treatment of ash amended UDDT vault products using stored urine in Uganda. Journal of Water, Sanitation and Hygiene for Development, 6(2), 259–268.
- Uddin, S. M. N., Muhandiki, V. S., Fukuda, J., Nakamura, M., & Sakai, A. (2012). Assessment of social acceptance and scope of scaling up urine diversion dehydration toilets in Kenya. Journal of Water Sanitation and Hygiene for Development, 2(3), 182-189.
- Wakefield, J. C. (1996). Does social work need the eco¬systems perspective? Part 1. Is the perspective clinically useful? Social Service Review, 70(1), 1-32.
- Wellman, H. M., Fang, F., & Peterson, C. C. (2011). Sequential progressions in a theory-of-mind scale: Longitudinal perspectives. Child development, 82(3), 780–792.
- WHO&UNICEF, 2017; Roche, Bain & Cuming2017 to Pugh, 2012
- Wolf, J., Prüss-Ustün, A., Cumming, O., Bartram, J., Bonjour, S., Cairncross, S. & Fewtrell, L. (2014). Systematic review: assessing the impact of drinking water and sanitation on diarrheal disease in low-and middle-income settings: systematic review and meta-regression. Tropical Medicine & International Health, 19(8), 928–942.

- WHO, U. (2017). Safely managed drinking water thematic report on drinking water. Geneva:World Health Organization (WHO) and the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF).
- WHO, U. (2017). WHO/UNICEF joint monitoring Programme for water supply and sanitation.

APPENDIX 1: INTRODUCTORY LETTER TO THE PARTICIPANTS



Good morning/afternoon, my name is Thulisile Shange, I am Psychology student at the University of KwaZulu¬Natal, 4041, Durban, South Africa. I am conducting a study on Urine Diverting Dehydration Toilets in uMgababa community in eThekwini Municipality: the experiences of community members and leaders. The findings will assist policy makers in designing policies aimed at improving sanitation adoption and use among community members. Professor Akintola Olagoke and Dr Lydia Hangulu are my supervisors.

I would like to speak to you only if you agree to speak to me. The discussion will take about 40 minutes to one hour. You will be asked about the adoption and use of urine diverting dehydration toilets, the challenges, causes and the kinds of strategies that are used to deal with the challenges in uMgababa community. I will need your permission to use audio¬tape recorders to capture the discussion. All information that you give will be kept confidential and my supervisor's offices. Information will be used for research purposes only and raw data will be destroyed after five years. Also, we will not use your actual name or designation in reporting the findings of the study but will use disguised names to make sure that no one links the information you will give us to you. You will not be given any monetary payments for participating in the study but your organizations, communities and the government will benefit from this study immensely.

Your participation in this study is voluntary and you have the right not to participate if you do not want to. If you agree to take part in the study, you may sign an informed consent form as an indication that you were not forced to participate in the study. Please note that you will not be at any disadvantage if you choose not to participate in the study. You may also refuse to answer questions if you don't feel comfortable answering them. You may also end the discussion at any time if you feel uncomfortable with the interview. In case you want to withdraw information that is given after the interview, you can call my supervisor Professor Akintola on email: akintolao@ukzn.ac.za and Dr Hangulu Email me on: Hangulul@ukzn.ac.za

Yours Sincerely,

Thulisile Shange

APPENDIX 2: CONSENT FORM

I have read the information about this study, and I have understood the explanations of it given to me verbally. I have had my questions concerning the study answered and I understand what will be required of me if I take part in this study. I hereby agree to take part in this study.

Signature.....

ZULU VERSION

Incwadi Yemvume

Mina, Sengfundile mayelana nokuqukethweinhlolovo noma ngiyaqondaizincazelozenhlolovonjengobangazisiwe futhi ngachazelwangazo ngomlomo. Isiphenduliwe imibuzo yami ngalenhlolovo, ngakhongiyagondaukuthiiyiniebhekekekimina uma ngibayingxenye yalenhlolovu

Signature:

57

Main questions	Possible questions	Follow up questions	Probe	Follow-up		
			questions	Probe		
				questions		
Training about the use	. What kind of	. Who provided the	. How long was the			
of UDDTs	training/education did you	training/education?	training?			
	receive regarding the use of the					
	toilets					
	How do you feel about the	. In what ways is the	. What was covered			
	presence of UDDTs?	toilet useful to you	during the			
		and your family?	training/education?			
Adoption and use of	. In what ways have the toilets	. How are the toilet	. How do you feel	How		
UDDTs	not	maintained?	about the	many		
	assisted you with your family	. What is the role of	maintenance process	times is it		
		the Municipality in	of the toilet?	emptied?		
		maintaining the				
		toilet?	. What could be	. Where is		
			improved about the	the sludge		
			maintenance of the	taken to?		
			toilet?			
				. How		
				useful is		
				the		
				sludge?		
Adoption and use of UDDTs	. In what ways have the toilets not assisted you with your family	. How are the toilet maintained? . What is the role of the Municipality in maintaining the toilet?	. How do you feel about the maintenance process of the toilet? . What could be improved about the maintenance of the toilet?	How many times is it emptied? . Where is the sludge taken to? . How useful is the sludge?		

APPENDIX 3: INTERVIEW GUIDE FOR THE HOUSEHOLDS

2. V	What	are	the	. What	challenges	do you face	. In	your	opinion,	. How	do	you d	deal	. How	best	could	these
facili	tators		and	with the	use of the	toilets?	what a	re the	causes of	with the	se ch	alleng	ges?	challenge	es be de	ealt with	?
barri	iers	regar	ding				these c	hallen	ges?								
the a	doptio	on and	l use														
of	UDD	Ts	and														
strate	egies	used	to														
deal	W	ith	the														
chall	enges		in														
Umg	ababa																
comn	nunity	?															
3.Baı	rriers		and	. Are t	here		. Wha	t are	the main	. What	actio	ons h	ave	. How be	est can	this cha	llenge
reaso	ons			instance	S		reason	s for p	eople not	the peo	ople	taken	to	be addre	ssed?		
				when			wantin	g to	use the	address	this	kind	of				
				people	opt		toilets	?		challeng	ge?						
				not to	use												
				the toile	ts?												
				. Please	narrate st	ories of how											
				such ins	tances												
				occurred	1.												

APPENDIX 4: OBSERVATIONAL GUIDE OF THE UDDTS

- 1. Do the toilets have a roof?
- 2. Does the toilet have a door?
- 3. Do the toilets have a vent pipe?
- 4. Do the toilets have a fly screen on the vent pipe?

- 5. Does the toilet have a pedestal cover?
- 6. Does the toilet have a pedestal cover in place?
- 7. Does the toilet have covers at the back?
- 8. Does the toilet have any smell?
- 9. Do households have where to pour the sludge?
- 10. How far is the toilet located from the main house?
- 11. Does a toilet have a hand washing facility?



8 March 2018

Mrs Thuisile Shange 216073228 School of Applied Human Sciences Howard College Campus

Dear Mrs Shange

Protocol reference number: HSS/0153/018M Project title: Adoption and use of Urine Diverting Dehydration Tollets in Umgababa Community in eThekwini Municipality: Experiences of Community members and leaders

Full Approval – Expedited Application In response to your application received on 21 February 2018, the Humanities & Social Sciences Research Ethics Committee has considered the abovementioned application and the protocol has been granted FULL APPROVAL.

Any alteration/s to the approved research protocol i.e. Questionnaire/interview Schedule, informed Consent Form, Title of the Project, Location of the Study, Research Approach and Methods must be reviewed and approved through the amendment /modification prior to its implementation. In case you have further queries, please quote the above reference number.

PLEASE NOTE: Research data should be securely stored in the discipline/department for a period of 5 years.

The athical clearance certificate is only valid for a period of 3 years from the date of issue. Thereafter Recertification must be applied for on an annual basis.

I take this opportunity of wishing you everything of the best with your study.



Professor Shenuka Singh (Chair) Humanities & Social Sciences Research Ethics Committee

/pm

- et Supervisor: Dr Olagoke Akintola & Dr Lydie Hangulu te Academic Leeder Research: Professor Jean Stayn ei. School Administrator: Ms Ayanda Ntull

		Humanities & Social	Sciences Resea	rch Ethica Committ	
		Profee	eor Shenuka Sira	th (Chair)	
		West-life C	ampus, Govan M	beki Building	
		Pontal Astor	ann: Private Bag 854	201, Durban 4000	
Tetephone: +27 (01)	1260 3587/6380/	4557 Feckindle: +27 (0) 3	1 300 4000 Erseit g	inbesidukan egas / sv	Charmel and the second design and an
		000	Website www.ubdt.	10.08	AND A CONTRACTOR OF A
		18-10 - 28 THE TEARS OF ACADEM			
Nation Garment	· Expanyood	- Yoward College	Medical School	I Palarna (thurs	Mantalia